### LONDON BOROUGH OF TOWER HAMLETS

### MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

## HELD AT 7.34 P.M. ON WEDNESDAY, 18 NOVEMBER 2015

# THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, 1ST FLOOR, TOWN HALL, MULBERRY PLACE, 5 **CLOVE CRESCENT, LONDON, E14 2BG**

### **Members Present:**

Mayor John Biggs Councillor Khales Uddin Ahmed Councillor Rajib Ahmed Councillor Ohid Ahmed Councillor Sabina Akhtar Councillor Mahbub Alam Councillor Shah Alam Councillor Amina Ali Councillor Abdul Asad Councillor Craig Aston Councillor Asma Begum Councillor Rachel Blake Councillor Chris Chapman Councillor Dave Chesterton Councillor Gulam Kibria Choudhury Councillor Andrew Cregan

Councillor Julia Dockerill Councillor David Edgar Councillor Marc Francis Councillor Amy Whitelock Gibbs

Councillor Clare Harrisson Councillor Danny Hassell Councillor Sirajul Islam Councillor Denise Jones Councillor Aminur Khan Councillor Rabina Khan Councillor Shiria Khatun Councillor Abjol Miah Councillor Avas Miah Councillor Harun Miah Councillor Md. Maium Miah

Councillor Peter Golds

Councillor Mohammed Mufti Miah

Councillor Abdul Mukit MBE Councillor John Pierce Councillor Oliur Rahman Councillor Gulam Robbani Councillor Candida Ronald Councillor Rachael Saunders Councillor Andrew Wood

### THE MEETING COMMENCED AT 7:34PM

### The Speaker of the Council, Councillor M. A. Mukit, MBE in the Chair

During the meeting, the Council agreed to vary the order of business. To aid clarity, the Minutes are presented in the order that the items originally appeared on the agenda. Urgent motions, moved with the agreement of the Council, without notice, are listed at Item 13. The order the business taken in at the meeting was as follows:

- Item 13.1 Urgent Motion regarding the Paris terrorist attacks.
- Item 1 Apologies for absence.
- Item 2 Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests.
- Item 3 Minutes.
- Item 4 Announcements.

- Item 13.2 Urgent Motion regarding Somaliland's right to be recognised as a sovereign state.
- Items 5.1 and 5.3 Petitions.
- Item 6 Public Questions.
- Item 7 Mayor's Report.
- Item 8 Members Questions. (8.1 8.3)
- Item 12.3 Motion regarding the Civic Centre.
- Item 8 Members Questions. (8.4 8.10)
- Item 12.10 Motion regarding the Trade Union Bill.

The Speaker of the Council welcomed to the Council it's newly-appointed Chief Executive, Will Tuckley and Melanie Clay, the new Director of Law, Probity and Governance.

Prior to commencing the formal Council business, the Speaker of the Council stated that everyone's thoughts and prayers were with all those affected by Friday's terrorists attacks in Paris. He invited the Council to stand and observe a minute's silence in memory of those killed and injured.

### **Procedural Motion**

Mayor John Biggs **moved** and Councillor Khales Uddin Ahmed **seconded**, a procedural motion "that under Procedure Rule 14.1.5, Rule 13.1 be suspended to enable an urgent motion regarding the Paris terrorist attacks to be considered". The procedural motion was put to the vote and was **agreed**.

### 1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received on behalf of:

- Councillor Helal Uddin
- Councillor Suluk Ahmed
- Councillor Joshua Peck
- Councillor Shahed Ali
- Councillor Shafiqul Haque
- Councillor Muhammad Ansar Mustaquim

### 2. DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS

Councillor Harun Miah declared a prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 5.3, 'Petition calling on the Mayor and Council to support the businesses of Chapman Street' as he was a business leaseholder in the area. He indicated that he would leave the meeting for the consideration of this matter.

Councillors Denise Jones, Candida Ronald and Asma Begum declared a personal interest in Agenda items 12.1 Motion regarding the Rich Mix Cultural Foundation and Member Question 8.2 on the same matter as they were Council appointed Board Members of the Rich Mix Cultural Foundation.

### 3. MINUTES

### **RESOLVED:**

That the unrestricted minutes of the Council meeting held on 16<sup>th</sup> September 2015 be confirmed as a correct record and the Speaker be authorised to sign them accordingly.

# 4. TO RECEIVE ANNOUNCEMENTS (IF ANY) FROM THE SPEAKER OF THE COUNCIL OR THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The Speaker reminded the Council that his Charity Ball would take place on Monday 30<sup>th</sup> November at the East Wintergarden. The Charity Ball would raise funds for Mind in Tower Hamlets and the Surjamuke Sunflower Project. Tickets were still available and he encouraged everyone to attend and support these great causes.

He also expressed great regret that a Police Officer had been stabbed in Tower Hamlets. The Council commended his brave service and wished him a speedy recovery.

## **Procedural Motion**

Councillor Amina Ali **moved**, and Mayor John Biggs **seconded**, a procedural motion "that under Procedure Rule 14.1.5, Rule 13.1 be suspended to enable an urgent motion regarding Somaliland's right to be recognised as a sovereign state to be considered". The procedural motion was put to the vote and was **agreed**.

Following the consideration and voting on the substantive motion, with the permission of the Speaker, a Government Minister from Somaliland made a short statement in support of the motion

At this point, the Speaker of the Council adjourned the meeting at 8:30pm. The meeting reconvened at 8:40pm.

# 5. TO RECEIVE PETITIONS

# 5.1 Petition calling for a 30 MPH speed limit along the A12 Blackwall Tunnel Approach.

Ms Juliana Ben Salem addressed the meeting in support of the petition, and responded to questions from Members. Councillor Ayas Miah (Cabinet Member for Environment) then responded to the matters raised in the petition.

He reported that the Council were working with Transport for London (TfL) who were responsible for the A12, as well as residents and relevant agencies to look at ways of improving connectivity and highway safety along the A12 Blackwall Tunnel approach.

The Council could potentially support the aspiration of a 30 mph speed limit along the A12. In the meantime, it was understood that TfL have agreed to carry out work to improve the existing crossings that residents were concerned about.

#### **RESOLVED:**

That the petition be referred to the Corporate Director, Communities, Localities and Culture, for a written response on any outstanding matters within 28 days.

# 5.2 Petition in support of opening an Idea Store at Bethnal Green Road, E2.

Petition not presented due to the absence of the petitioner.

# 5.3 Petition calling on the Mayor and Council to support the businesses of Chapman Street.

Mr Matthew Wood addressed the meeting on behalf of the petitioners and responded to questions from Members. Mayor John Biggs then responded to the matters raised in the petition. The Mayor welcomed the regeneration of the Railway arches on Chapman Street but was mindful of the issues around the affordability of the business units and the need to provide such units. The Mayor had met with residents, Councillors, Network Rail and other interested parties and planned to meet again with Network Rail to consider ways of providing affordable work spaces within Chapman Street whilst meeting Network Rail's regeneration aims. The Mayor would also meet with the businesses effected to help them stay in Chapman Street and if necessary find other premises.

#### **RESOLVED:**

That the petition be referred to the Corporate Director, Development and Renewal, for a written response on any outstanding matters within 28 days.

# 6. TO RECEIVE WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

The following questions and in each case (except where indicated) a supplementary question were put and were responded to by the Mayor or relevant Executive Member:-

### 6.1 Question from Ms Lillian Collins:

Can the Mayor update me on the progress regarding Poplar Baths, including when the work will be completed, and when we can expect it to be open for local residents?

## Response by Councillor Asma Begum (Cabinet Member for Culture)

The scheme is still in the construction phase and although some elements have been handed over, the final date of the handover of Poplar Baths is 24<sup>th</sup> June 2016.

(Ms Lillian Collins made a number of comments. No supplementary question was put).

### 6.2 Question from Mr Ahmed Hussain:

I have been previously informed by Councillor Blake that procedures surrounding Compulsory Purchase Orders are of equal status for both social landlords and freeholders. Given this, would the Council support the freeholders of Alpha Grove, E14, to purchase amenity space and garages within the freeholding area, and if so what assistance could the Council offer?

Freeholders could re-develop the freeholding area and provide the Council with at least 33.33% social housing (town houses with a garden).

(Councillor Rachel Blake sought to clarify which areas of Alpha Grove the questioner was particularly interested in. Mr Hussain responded that he lived and was a freeholder on the Barkantine Estate, but also leaseholders and freeholders would be affected in 'project stone' proposed by One Housing. He also stated that:

• There are only 42 freeholders on the Estate including myself. If the CPO is equal to everyone, we can look at buying the amenities of the garages of the freehold area and make a proposal to the Council. But we need guidance at the same time and that is our proposal today).

# Response by Councillor Rachel Blake (Cabinet Member for Strategic Development)

I think we have given you some guidance already and I am more than happy to keep talking about how the residents of Barkantine and all of the Isle of Dogs Estates will be involved in the future of the homes that they live in. I hope that is helpful and I am happy to keep this conversation going, but probably the rest of the room don't want to do it through this process. But it is really important that the residents of the Barkantine and all of the Isle of Dogs Estates are part of any redevelopment that goes forward. I think you have already got the guidance on CPO powers. It's a very long process about how we would appraise it. But if you have got some really detailed proposals about how you and this group want to be involved in this process, then perhaps we should organise a separate meeting.

### **Supplementary question from Mr Ahmed Hussain**

I am happy to arrange a meeting with yourselves and the freeholders if that helps.

In light of the Council's agenda of having houses and gardens can the Council ensure that in the event that there will be redevelopment in the Barkantine Estate, that you will ensure that the 42 houses will have like for like properties in the area?

## Councillor Rachel Blake's response to the supplementary question

Thanks for your question. You know that we really want to bring forward more homes with gardens and you also know that this is not the Planning Committee this is full Council so we can't determine any of your ideas this evening. As I said, all residents should be at the heart of any redevelopment proposals so I hope that we can keep talking about exactly what you would want to see in any redevelopment that may or may not come forward.

# 6.3 Question from Mr Jamir Chowdhury:

Can the Mayor please explain what he is doing to get more women into employment, particularly from the BME community?

# Response by Councillor Shiria Khatun (Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for Community Safety)

Thank you for bringing this important question. It gives me the opportunity to talk about some of the wonderful initiatives that we've got running and some of the wonderful work that we have been doing since Mayor John Biggs got into power back in June. As you know, one of the initiatives the Council runs is Skills Match which is the Council's job brokerage service. This particular service has worked with almost 800 women in 2014-15. Out of which, 84% were from the BME group. 324 women got into jobs in the same year. 80% were from the BME group which is a massive achievement which I am sure that you will agree with me.

The other initiatives that we have is Working Start, Women into Health and Child Care. We also run the raising aspirations work programme which has engaged with 491 people. Out of whom 324 were female which is another massive achievement for this Council and for the Borough. More recently the Council has been successful in securing £1.4 million of European Funding through our partnership with the East London Growth Boroughs to engage and support local unemployed people into training and work. This will include women as one our key priority groups. The other thing that I have been doing in the last 4-5 months is working with women's groups in Tower Hamlets. As a result we have now established a group called the Bismillah Womens Journey in Poplar. It started off from the Lansbury ward. It then attracted women from different parts of Poplar. This particular group has about 45 plus women who have not worked before. It's about enhancing their existing skills.

### **Supplementary question from Mr Jamir Chowdhury**

Thanks for the detailed response. Is the Mayor aware that the highest female unemployment is in Tower Hamlets and as a result of this, would the Mayor set up a task force to deal with this?

## Councillor Shiria Khatun's response to the supplementary question

Again it gives me pleasure and the opportunity to say that since Mayor John Biggs has been in power which has been four months we have done a huge amount which I have pointed out before. However, the particular group that I have just mentioned which I wasn't able to finish because of time limitation, the Bismillah womens group which I said has about 45 plus women from the Bangladeshi community who have never worked before, but they have the passion to want to work. What they are doing is that they have set up a social enterprise and they are going to be enhancing their existing skills which is catering, sewing and so forth to actually generate jobs for themselves. I think that you would agree with me that to say that that is a massive achievement for the women of this Borough, especially the Bangladeshi women.

### 6.4 Question from Mr Michael James:

Can the Mayor give an update on the current programme for Landlord Licensing Scheme?

# Response by Councillor Sirajul Islam (Statutory Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for Housing Management & Performance)

Thank you Mr James. In line with the Mayor's commitment that a Landlord Licensing Scheme would be brought forward, preparations are currently being made and options are being examined by Officers, and an item on this issue is expected to be presented to the Mayor in Cabinet in February 2016. The scheme has been to public consultation and in developing the scheme the Council has carefully reviewed government guidance and will draw on good practice from the experience at those Local Authorities that have already introduced the licensing scheme in recent years.

### **Supplementary question from Mr Michael James:**

Given that the new Housing Bill includes legislation to give Authorities additional powers to tackle rogue landlords in the private rented sector, can the Mayor outline how he will speed up inspections and the issuing of improvement notices so that private renters can benefit from the new law that is supposed to prevent revenge evictions.

### Councillor Sirajul Islam's response to the supplementary question

Thank you again Mr James for your supplementary. So as I said in my response, a report will be coming to Cabinet in February 2016 and all the details are contained within the report in terms of taking action on rogue landlords etc. Obviously, I don't have all the information here at hand but once the Cabinet report is issued it will be on line and you can read it yourself and you are very welcomed to attend the Cabinet meeting to hear the report being presented.

## 6.5 Question from Mr Owen Corrigan:

Recent figures released by the London Metropolitan Police show an increase in reported hate crimes across London. Measures for Homophobic, Islamophobic and Anti-semitic hate crimes all increased city-wide. Homophobic crimes were up by 27%, Islamophobic crimes were up by 64%, and Anti-semitic crimes were up by 62%. We can all be pleased to note that in the borough of Tower Hamlets Islamophobic hate crimes actually fell in the year to Sept 2015 - by 12%. However, reported Homophobic hate crimes increased in this period by 15%; Anti-semitic hate crimes increased by fully 100% - doubling in the previous 12 months.

I ask the Cabinet Member, what measures are already in place to tackle the issue of hate crime in the borough and what is the Council's strategy to ensure that next year's figures show a decrease across all categories of hate crime in Tower Hamlets?

# Response by Councillor Shiria Khatun (Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for Community Safety)

Thank you once again for coming here this evening to give me the opportunity to talk about the initiatives we have in progress. Tackling hate crime is a key Council priority. What we have at the Council at the moment is a three-fold approach. We are working in partnership with the Police. One of the things that we want to do is support and protect victims and witnesses. We are doing all we can to achieve enforcement action against any identified perpetrators and also raise awareness work that focuses on prevention and reducing the harm these crimes cause to individuals and families and the community as a whole. As a Local Authority we have put in place a range of initiatives under the No Place for Hate heading. This includes the Tower Hamlets No Place for Hate Forum, the Hate Incidence Panel, No Place for Hate Campaign, the No Place for Hate Pledge and the No Place for Hate Champions Project.

Tower Hamlets No Place for Hate Forum, is a quarterly multi agency forum, which develops and implements the Borough Hate Crime Strategy, ensuring that there is support and protection for victims, offenders brought to justice and raising awareness to promote community cohesion. The Hate Incident Panel include key staff from the police, housing associations, victims support and various departments from within the Council. They meet on a monthly basis to ensure a coordinated approach to hate incidences.

There are many other initiatives we have in place and one of the things that I would like to say personally is that there is no room for any hate crimes in Tower Hamlets and the reason why reporting is high is that people now have the confidence to report where there is hate crimes, racially motivated crimes or domestic violence crimes. So in a way you can look at it in a positive way that people are finding more confidence to report these sort of crimes.

## Supplementary question from Mr Owen Corrigan:

I would just ask if the Mayor and the Cabinet would consider whether extra resource may be required on the issue of hate crime given the tragic events in Paris over the weekend and given that we know that the intolerant and bigoted in our society will use events like this to stoke division usually to the detriment of our Muslim brothers and sisters.

## Councillor Shiria Khatun's response to the supplementary question

Thank you Mr Speaker. Yes we have the ward panels and I would urge yourself to join your ward panel. I am not sure which particular ward you're from. One of the things that I will say is that hate crime is recorded. The one thing that is not recorded by specification is Islamophobic attacks and this is something that the Council will be doing and will be recording that particular data from now on. Once again thank you very much for coming here tonight and giving us the opportunity to talk about all the brilliant initiatives that we have got for dealing with hate crimes in Tower Hamlets.

### 6.6 Question from Mr Sean Michael:

Can the Cabinet Member please inform me as to what are the rights of East Thames Housing association to evict 142 residents including key workers with a few months' notice and neither the housing association or the local council advising on any real options that don't result in their lives being shattered. Whether it's a much longer time for people to buy the rent properties via shared ownership (as is proposed by East Thames but without enough time to do it), or help to move somewhere else affordable for those who cannot afford to move?

### Response by Mayor John Biggs.

I have met you Mr Michael and your fellow questioner and I know that this is a very serious setback for housing in Tower Hamlets. There have been a number of meetings involving Councillors with yourselves and with our Council Officers. We have a meeting next week with the Chief Executive of East Thames where we will talk further with her about the steps they are making.

We think that they behaved quite improperly and they have ignored the consequences of their actions or they did not anticipate the consequences. They thought that people would simple say well fair enough we will live somewhere else. The reality of housing in Tower Hamlets is that housing is becoming increasingly unaffordable. One of the strong messages that came out of this decision is that the housing that they were providing and we would hope will continue to provide, has provided an opportunity for key workers in the Borough to obtain housing which they would not otherwise be able to afford and quite often would not have the priority for Council housing. This is very very important to us as a Council. We have an Affordability Commission which is looking in the future at how we can achieve more affordable housing. We are meeting with the Chief Executive next week to see what we can do to

help pursued them to give longer. They have already given some longer periods to some of the residents in order to try to find other solutions. We will work very strenuously to try to achieve those solutions with myself, my Cabinet Members and ward Members in the area in Bromley by Bow, Mile End and Stepney in particularly who are affected by this.

## Supplementary question from Mr Sean Michael, (put by Jack Gilbert)

Many of the workers who are not officially key workers also have key worker roles. East Thames have failed to even allow a general mailing to be sent out to them by third sector agencies to offer health and wellbeing support and advice. There is no mechanism for actually reaching those effected by any third sector agency which means that the health and wellbeing consequences are completely unsupported.

Would the Mayor and the Councillors when they meet with the Chief Executive urge her to delay by at least a further three months, the Section 21 notices and also urge them to enable third party correspondence with all effected so that appropriate support and resettlement if necessary for their mental health and wellbeing can be given.

## Mayor John Biggs response to the supplementary question

Once we became aware of this decision we made very strong representations to East Thames. We met at Officer level and with Members and I know that your residents' groups have been very strenuous in organising themselves and meeting with East Thames as well. We will make those representations. One of the points we made is that every single resident needs be properly taken through the options and East Thames has got a duty to understand what their personal challenges are and what can be done to help solve these problems. There is a bigger problems in Tower Hamlets in that we are at risk of becoming a bi polar Borough in the sense that we have housing for people on low income - social housing, and we have housing for people on very high income and for people who are key workers who are unlikely to achieve priority they are being squeezed out of our Borough. This is alongside a very large number of people on lower incomes of course.

So yes we will make strenuous representations to East Thames and we think that they should give a longer period and individual counselling. If possible we would like to get in a position where they withdraw the notices to residents and are happy financially and whatever else their apprehension is about the situation they are in so that they can continue. It's become very apparent what a vital product this is and what a vital opportunity it is to keep people in our Borough from across all of our sectors of our economy and our community.

# 7. MAYOR'S REPORT

The Mayor made his report to the Council, referring to his written report circulated at the meeting, summarising key events, engagements and meetings since the last Council meeting.

When the Mayor had completed his report, at the invitation of the Speaker the Leaders of the other political groups then responded briefly to the Mayor's report.

### 8. TO RECEIVE WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

The following questions and in each case (except where indicated) a supplementary question were put and were responded to by the Mayor or relevant Executive Member.

### 8.1 Question from Councillor Khales Uddin Ahmed

How many families has the council placed in Bed and Breakfast accommodation for more than six weeks in each of the last three years?

# Response by Councillor Sirajul Islam (Statutory Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for Housing Management & Performance)

Mr Speaker, can I thank Cllr Ahmed for highlighting this desperately important situation. The challenge of providing accommodation for homeless families is growing.

The number of families placed in B&B for more than 6 weeks has been monitored on a weekly basis since November 2012. This information is also reported to Government on a quarterly snapshot basis and is published on the Council's website.

If we take the number of families who had been in bed and breakfast accommodation for more than six weeks on the 30th September of each of the last three years the figures are:

2013 - 91

2014 - 49

2015 - 106

## **Supplementary question from Councillor Khales Uddin Ahmed:**

26,000 people and families are on the waiting lists. It is well known to everyone here that the problem is increasing. Currently the council is sending people to Bed and Breakfasts without searching for accommodation within the Borough or neighbouring Boroughs. Could you please, Mr Deputy Mayor, tell me how often you meet with officers to discuss this issue, and what action has been taken more recently to address this issue?

### Councillor Sirajul Islam's response to the supplementary question

Thank you, Cllr Ahmed. You are right, the numbers have gone up but you can understand the situation we're having, with so many families being evicted from private sector tenancies, and some are homeless. We have a statutory duty to support these families. I meet with Council officers on a weekly director, with a Corporate Director or Service Head, and amongst many other

things, homelessness is one of those items regularly on our agenda. When you say, Cllr Ahmed, that we send people far and wide, our officers always try to find accommodation within the Borough or as close as possible. You will understand the rent in Tower Hamlets is very unaffordable. They do an assessment of family income and find somewhere the family can afford. We do not put people in financial burden; we don't send people to Yorkshire or places like that. We try to find people a bed and breakfast within London, and from there we move people onto the private rented sector accommodation. If we can't find something in Tower Hamlets we do move people. We have a duty and responsibility towards those families and we find them something as near as possible.

### 8.3 Question from Councillor Amina Ali:

Can the Mayor outline the next steps for the Civic Centre?

## Response by Mayor John Biggs:

Following my agreement with the cabinet to the location of a new Civic Centre at The Royal London Hospital site and subject to the call in period associated with that, officers will be proceeding in line with the recommendations outlined in public report.

I also agreed to the refurbishment of John Onslow House (including the One Stop Shop and Idea Store). Officers will now be looking to proceed to the detailed design phase of the project through a multi-disciplinary team.

This appointment will be procured via OJEU. The Mayor requested that the following be included in the minutes.

In order to secure the best access to architect practices with experience of delivering schemes of a similar nature, i.e. public sector civic centres or equivalent private sector headquarter buildings. It is anticipated this appointment will be made in Spring 2016.

Concurrent to the procurement of the design team, officers are procuring a package of surveys on the Royal London Hospital site.

With both of these priority procurements underway, project officers will be working with CMT and Service Heads to develop the client brief for the new civic centre (e.g. setting out team space requirements and adjacencies).

The Civic Centre project is dependent on the cashflow released from the disposal of a number of surplus properties. In order to release this cashflow in a timely manner, officers will be progressing the disposal of these sites for housing development, in line with normal protocols. In some instances, this may involve additional design work in order to maximise the value of the site.

Key to delivery of the vision for the Civic Centre project is the delivery of a strong Local Presence across the Borough. In particular, opportunities to augment the Council's current presence in Bethnal Green and the Isle of Dogs will be progressed.

In line with my commitment at the Cabinet meeting, a cross member champion group is in the process of being set up. This will be chaired by Cllr Chesterton and will strategically support and guide the project throughout its life.

(No supplementary question was put)

## **Procedural Motion**

Mayor John Biggs **moved** and Councillor Sirajul Islam **seconded**, a procedural motion "that under Procedure Rule 14.1.3 the order of business be varied such that item 12.3 Motion regarding the Civic Centre be taken as the next item of business." The procedural motion was put to the vote and was **agreed.** 

## 8.4 Question from Councillor Chris Chapman:

In view of the financial restraints facing the council, will the Mayor confirm when the Code of Practice on Local Authority Publicity will be fully implemented and when East End Life will be replaced by a quarterly communication?

## Response by Mayor John Biggs:

Thank you very much for your question. I was with our new Chief Executive and the Commissioners this afternoon talking about this very matter. We are compliant with the code, and that is our intention by the end of March.

Alongside whether we have a newspaper or not, we need to have an effective communications strategy for the council. The Local Government Association were commissioned to do some work and they have carried out a quick study. They will make recommendations about our wider communications strategy which will include things like better use of the internet, reaching out to people, and other strategies which we should use as a council. I am very clear that East End life doesn't have a life as a weekly or fortnightly newspaper.

### **Supplementary question from Councillor Chris Chapman:**

Does the Mayor accept that the speed at which he is working on this matter is unacceptable, particularly bearing in mind his previous pledges. Anything short of the quarterly publication is in breach of the legal requirements, and the original direction as laid down. It's costing £1.5 Million to taxpayers which we all know can be better spent elsewhere. I want to remind him of the contents of a letter which Doris kept after it was posted through her door. It said point three: 'I will scrap East End Life and replace it with something more useful, and not propaganda'.

Should he need some guidance, the word scrap also means remove, dismiss, decommission, expel, discard, and ditch....does he intend to do any of these things in the near future?

## Mayor John Biggs response to the supplementary question

I wish him a successful campaign in pursuit of the second or third place in the elections next May. It will be scrapped as a newspaper and I have pledged that. I'm not sure Doris exists actually. We still need to have a communications strategy and it will cost money. Roughly £500,000 was raised from commercial advertising, the rest from the council. We still need a communications budget. It's wishful thinking we will save £1.5 million by scrapping East End Life, but it will be scrapped and we will have a very exciting strategy into the future you will find.

# 8.5 Question from Councillor Danny Hassell:

Can you please update the council on what plans you have to continue to improve the life chances of children at the start of their life, and to increase the number of children reaching a good level of development by age 5?

# Response by Councillor Rachael Saunders (Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for Education & Children's Services)

Thank you Cllr Hassell. The Mayor has given me the responsibility of reshaping our children's policies and it is a huge responsibility. We're the Borough in the UK with the highest child poverty, and our children's service and especially the children's centres are doing something to alleviate that but not enough and there's an enormous chunk of work we need to do all that we can so that when children go to school they can succeed and achieve what they want to achieve. Our plans are broad in the sense of bringing children's centres and management together, there's work to do in the next few months to reshape those services and ensure they meet the ambitions we have and I look forward to working with Cllr Hassell and Scrutiny on that.

### **Supplementary question from Councillor Danny Hassell:**

Thank you for that response and thank you for confirming the work that is being done with regards to integrate the early years and children's centres. It's really important we have a joined up approach for our families and young people. I know one of the Mayor's pledges was to instigate a start of life review which looks at how we can join us services for the first year of a child's life in particular. I wonder if the Council can look at extending that to age five so we have joined up services all the way to children starting school. I know Boroughs such as Newham have their Early Years outcome better than our own.

### Councillor Rachael Saunders response to the supplementary question

Thank you. I know the first year of life is particularly important when it comes to achievement in the future, and in pregnancy it's huge. The more support you can give a mother during pregnancy the more she'll be able to do everything when the baby is born. The first year of life review is right and we'll have more conversations about that on the Health and Wellbeing Board. In

terms of up to aged five, the first step is getting out children's centres in the right place in the next year. A review that looks at all services up to five is a future priority.

### 8.6 Question from Councillor Oliur Rahman:

Could the part time Mayor, who still holds two jobs, explain as to how his decision to evict the residents of TUSH (62 Bruce Road) sits with the preelection Labour campaign and promise by Labour to support them against the Council?

## Response by Mayor John Biggs:

Rachel Saunders is doing an excellent job in her role in Children's service and we won't mention her again. Your question is about TUSH, and there was never a Labour campaign supported by myself to support the TUSH come what may. There has since the Council meeting been a series of detailed conversations with residents of the co-op, one of whom has accepted a tenancy, two of whom are being made offers and we are making plans to look at secure them housing. When we look at the opportunity to provide family housing, on the site in Bruce Road then that is something that we have a duty to see through.

# **Supplementary question from Councillor Oliur Rahman**

Mr Mayor, on 22 July in this Council chamber your Deputy Mayor and former Leader, Councillor Saunders, and Councillors Khales Ahmed and Abbas, stated the Labour Party when in opposition campaigned very strongly to stop the eviction of TUSH residents from 62 Bruce Road, isn't that the fact Cllr Saunders and Tower Hamlets Labour supported the residents to get publicity before the election, and now they won the election and you're the Mayor, you decided to evict them. You took the secret decision to give £1 million to your friends, couldn't you let the residents stay in their homes.

### Mayor John Biggs response to the supplementary question

I'm not aware of any secret decision to give any friends of mine money. I'm very much committed to seeing through refurbishment of housing in Tower Hamlets and to securing homes for people. You will find the campaign from when I was not on the council was to discourage the previous Mayor from selling on the open market the homes we're talking about this evening. The majority of these residents were moved out under the previous Mayor, we're following through on the decision, were we in a different place, a different decision. We have plans for those homes in Bruce Road, and we hope they will become superb council housing. To complete the answer, it is complicated with the government reforms and it might force us in other circumstances to not carry out improvements on other historic buildings in the Borough.

### 8.7 Question from Councillor Marc Francis:

Will the Lead Member for Adults Services explain the action taken by LBTH following the Care Quality Commission inspection of Pat Shaw House in December 2014, which found serious breaches of regulations relating to repairs and maintenance, medicines management and assessment and care planning by Gateway Housing Association?

# Response from Councillor Amy Whitelock Gibbs (Cabinet Member for Health & Adult Services)

Thank you, Cllr Francis. The care and safety of the very vulnerable adults in these care homes is of great importance to us as a Council. When Gateway Housing Association, the current provider of care and owner of Pat Shaw House and Peter Shore Court, took over, the buildings were in a poor state of repair. Maintenance and repair had been the responsibility of the previous provider. Gateway immediately undertook a buildings audit which highlighted the need for several large upgrades: lift replacement, boiler replacement and carpets being replaced.

When CQC visited in December 2014, three breaches of regulations were identified relating to repairs and maintenance, medicines management and assessment and care planning. I was particularly concerned to read about things like the lift breaking down so people could not get down the stairs and issues around people being isolated and bored in their rooms. There was lots of action that needed to be taken by Gateway. The Council put a temporary suspension of placements in place following the CQC inspection. That was lifted in May given officers inspecting and improvements made.

# **Supplementary question from Councillor Marc Francis:**

I thank the Member for the first half of her question. She will be aware that earlier this summer, the CQC went to inspect the other gateway housing association, Peter Shaw Court, and the public information is only just published but the rating for the service was overall required improvements.

Is the service safe? No it is inadequate,

Is the service effective? It requires improvement.

Is the service caring? It requires improvement.

Is the service responsive? It requires improvement.

Is the service well led? It requires improvement.

Can I ask, bearing in mind the CQC findings, nine months after the inspection took place, does she share my concerns that this inspection has revealed another gateway housing association getting the same damning judgement and will she ensure she and the Mayor ensure the care homes are brought up to standard.

# Councillor Amy Whitelock Gibbs response to the supplementary question

Thank you. I do absolutely share your concerns and I will investigate this personally, in relation to Pat Shaw house, the CQC went back in August and found improvements. In relation to both properties I will speak to officers to improve our comms protocol so that we alert Members when issues like this happen, and in terms of what we are doing about it, and I will ask officers to set up meetings with Gateway.

### 8.8 Question from Councillor Andrew Wood:

Will the Mayor inform the Council on the progress of the Isle of Dogs and South Poplar Opportunity Area Planning Framework that was launched by the GLA in July and who the members of the supervisory board are?

# Response by Councillor Rachel Blake (Cabinet Member for Strategic Development)

The Mayor and senior officers attended the first meeting of the GLA's Isle of Dogs and South Poplar Opportunity Area Framework (OAPF) Strategic Board meeting on 9 July 2015.

The GLA have established a Strategic Board to steer the development of the GLA-produced Planning Guidance. It includes the GLA, LBTH and TFL and other key landowners.

### **Supplementary question from Councillor Andrew Wood:**

What is the council going to do to advertise the risks that are currently underway?

### Councillor Rachel Blake response to the supplementary question

Thanks for your follow up. I anticipate your follow up as we understand the level of concern there is. We are organising the GLA to brief Members on the process and we're hoping that will happen in December. As an SGP it will have to go through consultation and hopefully you will be at the briefing in December it was nearly on Christmas eve but I thought we would have other things to do.

### 8.9 Question from Councillor Dave Chesterton:

The current restrictions on the issue of parking permits for 'car free' properties is causing difficulties for many residents, particularly those with large families. Can the Mayor please give an update on his plans to review controlled parking in the borough?

## Response by Mayor John Biggs

I am working with Cllr Ayas Miah on the review of parking policies, and we need to get underway in the next few months. It is an objective. The tricky bit is mentioned in your question, we can talk about the controlled parking policies in one sentence and then we have to jump across the legal framework to car free developments under planning law and connecting the two is challenging. I would like us to look at car free development and parking controlled as it is causing a great deal of stress to those who need a vehicle. It's a great challenge, particularly in the North of your ward where there is an increase in density but very few parking spaces.

# **Supplementary question from Councillor Dave Chesterton:**

As an observation based on a petition that came to the last council meeting, the double yellow lines on Blackwall way are still there and they have not yet gone, but the question is would you please ensure in the review you look at the possibility of introducing a short period for loading and unloading in controlled parking bays for those not in possession of a parking permit, particularly near Blackwall way where there are only yellow lines, there's nowhere to park.

## Mayor John Biggs response to the supplementary question

I'll answer back to front. I agree it is worth looking at. With regards to double yellow lines in Blackwall way my understanding is the commitment by officers that by the end of November, as it relates to a planning application in the area, it should be possible to remove those and I have been chasing it up as I want that to happen. There was an issues as to whether parking wardens were going out at 3AM to generate revenue by ticketing people, I was clear that this is not appropriate, more so if there is no obstruction. I have signalled it is not appropriate to do that.

# **Procedural Motion**

Councillor Rachael Saunders **moved**, and Councillor Sirajul Islam **seconded**, a procedural motion that following the completion of the Members Question item "that under Procedure Rule 14.1.3 the order of business be varied such that Motion 12.10 regarding the Trade Union Bill be taken as the next item of business." The procedural motion was put to the vote and was **agreed**.

### **Extension of time limit for the meeting**

Councillor Rachael Saunders **moved**, and Councillor Sirajul Islam **seconded**, a procedural motion, that "under Procedure Rule 15.11.7 the meeting be extended, to enable the consideration of Motion 12.10 regarding the Trade Union Bill or for an additional 15 minutes whichever was sooner. The procedural motion was put to the vote and was **agreed**.

### 8.10 Question from Councillor Rabina Khan:

What are Mayor Biggs and relevant Cabinet Member doing in relation to supporting victims of domestic abuse? Can you provide the strategic overview, monitoring of performance and securing budget/funding for this important area which affects many vulnerable people in the Borough – particularly women, children and older people?

# Response by Councillor Shiria Khatun (Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for Community Safety)

Thank you Mr Speaker. The Council has a range of support services in place – all of which provide support for women, children and the elderly. These include:

- An Independent Domestic Violence Adviser Contract awarded to Victim support in January 2014 for three years. This provides support for all victims of DV including women, children and the elderly. This costs £270,000 over three years with £60,000 received from the Home Office.
- A Violent Crime Case Work Service which consists of two Violent Crime Case Workers providing intensive case work support to victims of Sexual Violence, Hate Crime & other forms of violence including DV. This service is also being delivered through Victim Support at a cost of £70,000 per annum for a 3 year period (totalling £210,000)
- £90.000 has been provided by the Housing Options Support Team for the Sanctuary Project which equips high risk victim's homes with safety installations.
- £20,000 (part funding) is obtained from Hackney Council for the SDVC Coordinator role which sees the coordination of dv cases within a specialist DV court

## **Supplementary question from Councillor Rabina Khan: :**

May I ask if the Mayor has made a bid for the new £3 million pot of funding made available from DCLG for local authorities to support victims of domestic abuse. The deadline was 1<sup>st</sup> October. I'd like to know if there was a bid, how much for, and how it will be spent and prioritised.

### Councillor Shiria Khatun response to the supplementary question

Thank you for your supplementary question, we will get back to you.

Question 8.2 was not put due to the absence of the questioner. The remaining questions 8.11 - 8.25 were not put due to a lack of time. The Committee Services Manager stated that written responses would be provided to the questions. (Note: The written responses are included in Appendix 'A' to these minutes.)

### 9. REPORTS FROM THE EXECUTIVE AND THE COUNCIL'S COMMITTEES

There was no business to transact under this agenda item.

# 10. TO RECEIVE REPORTS AND QUESTIONS ON JOINT ARRANGEMENTS/EXTERNAL ORGANISATIONS (IF ANY)

There was no business to transact under this agenda item.

### 11. OTHER BUSINESS

There was no business to transact under this agenda item.

### 12. TO CONSIDER MOTIONS SUBMITTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

# 12.3 Motion regarding the Civic Centre

Mayor John Biggs **moved**, and Councillor Sirajul Islam **seconded** the motion as printed in the agenda.

Councillor Rabina Khan **moved**, and Councillor Ohid Ahmed **seconded** an amendment to add the following point at the end of the motion.

"The Council agrees to set up a 'Community and Stakeholder Group' comprising of the local traders, businesses and the community group- within the proximity of the new Civic Centre, as part of the award - winning Whitechapel Vison — to ensure that the project implementation and management benefits from a comprehensive input by key local stakeholders."

The amendment was then put to the vote and was **defeated**.

Following the debate the motion as printed in the agenda was put to the vote and was **agreed**. Accordingly it was:

### **RESOLVED:**

The Council notes that:

- 1. The lease on the current Mulberry Place Headquarters building expires in June 2020;
- The facilities offered at Mulberry Place and associated Council offices including Albert Jacob House and John Onslow House are ageing and need to be updated
- 3. Mulberry Place is located at the extreme eastern end of the Borough
- 4. The review of options for a new civic centre undertaken since July 2015 has provided the opportunity to scrutinise proposals for a new civic headquarters as part of the former Royal London Hospital development and other options to determine which of these will offer best value for money, ensures a twenty first century working environment for staff delivering services to residents and provides a suitable location for the conduct of civic business

5. The retention of all existing One Stop Shops and Ideas Stores along with consideration of facilities in the Bethnal Green and Isle of Dogs areas of the Borough is an essential part of this proposal to ensure a strong local presence across all the geographical areas of the Borough.

Having considered the options, the Council welcomes the decision of the Mayor in Cabinet on 3 November 2015 to agree the former Royal London Hospital site in Whitechapel as the preferred location for the new civic centre and endorses the Mayor's subsequent decisions to enable the speediest implementation of this major project.

The Council further endorses the Mayor's proposal to establish a cross party reference group to keep the development of the civic centre under review and to provide regular updates to the Council.

## 12.10 Motion regarding the Trade Union Bill

Councillor Clare Harrisson **moved**, and Councillor Rachael Saunders **seconded** the motion as printed in the agenda.

Following debate, the motion was put to the vote and was **agreed**. Accordingly it was:-

### **RESOLVED:**

This Council notes that:

- In February 2015 the United Nations agency, the International Labour Organisation (ILO), reaffirmed its belief that 'without protecting a right to strike, Freedom of Association, in particular the right to organise activities for the purpose of promoting and protecting workers' interests, cannot be fully realised.'
- 2. In July 2015 the Conservative government announced its intention to change legislation affecting trade unions and their members to make it harder to win ballots for industrial action. This will only be lawful if there is a 50% turnout among trade union members entitled to vote in addition to a simple majority voting for industrial action.
- 3. The Conservatives seek a further requirement for those working in 'important public services' to secure the support of 40% of all trade union members. Non-voters will be counted as 'against' industrial action which is contrary to ILO guidance. This means that on a 50% turnout, 80% will have to vote for industrial action for it to be lawful in many public services.
- 4. No such thresholds apply to elections in local government, for police and crime commissioners, or in European or Westminster elections.
- 5. The government has refused the request of trade unions to make electronic balloting legally permissible and increase turnout this way.

### This Council further notes that:

- 1. The proposed Conservative legislation will also introduce greater restrictions for picketing.
- 2. These include requirements on unions to inform the police of the name of a picket supervisor and ensure they have a letter of authorisation that they must be required to carry, inform the police of how many members will be expected to attend a picket line and what banners or materials will be used as well as to notify the police of details of how trade unions intend to use social media during a dispute.
- 3. The Conservative government wants to remove the ban for employers to employ agency workers during a period of lawful industrial action.
- 4. The government wants to grant Ministers the power to reduce the amount of facilities time agreed by employers and the workforce which is in place to ensure adequate workplace representation.
- 5. Trade unions take industrial action for a wide range of reasons including defending wages and pensions, conditions at work as well as health and safety.

### This Council believes that:

- 1. The right to strike and protest are fundamental rights which should be respected in a free and democratic society.
- 2. The Conservative government's bill will undermine constructive employment relations and that harmonious industrial relations are achieved by meaningful engagement and not additional legal restrictions to trade union members.
- 3. Workplace representation ensures access to justice and has benefits across whole organisations.
- 4. The government's Trade Union Bill is part of a disturbing trend to erode civil liberties and inhibit the right to speak out or protest against the government.
- 5. The Conservative government's Trade Union Bill is a politically-motivated attack on trade unions and could have negative consequences for wider civil society.

# This Council resolves to:

- 1. Request the Mayor to write to the Secretary of State for Business, Innovation and Skills stating the council's opposition to their Trade Union Bill and to participate in any consultations.
- 2. Support the TUC and civil liberties groups in campaigning to defend the right to strike and oppose the Trade Union Bill.
- 3. Continue to value the importance of meaningful workforce engagement and representation.

Under Procedure Rule 17.6, Councillor Peter Golds and Councillor Chris Chapman requested that it be recorded that they voted against this motion.

Motions 12.1- 12.2, 12.4- 12.9 and 12- 11 were not debated due to lack of time.

### 13. URGENT MOTIONS

The Council agreed to suspend Procedure Rule 13.1 to enable the following urgent motions to be debated without notice:

# 13.1 Urgent Motion regarding the Paris Attacks

Mayor John Biggs **moved**, and Councillors Oliur Rahman and Peter Golds **seconded**, the motion as **tabled**.

Following debate, the motion was put to the vote and was unanimously agreed. Accordingly it was:

### **RESOLVED:**

### This Council notes:

- The shocking multiple attacks in Paris on Friday 13th November 2015, in which 129 people were killed and hundreds injured.
- That council staff held a one-minute silence on Monday 16th November at 11am, as other tributes were held across Europe.
- That the world has witnessed vile and cowardly terror attacks in Beirut, Baghdad and Paris. We hope all those responsible are identified, detained and face the full force of justice.

### This Council believes:

- The attacks in Paris were horrific and abhorrent and we condemn this violence in the strongest possible terms.
- That our thoughts and prayers are with the victims of the attacks, their families and loved ones, our French neighbours and all innocent victims of terror and war.

### This Council resolves:

- That a cross-party letter be written to the Mayor of Paris to express our condolences, thoughts and prayers along with a copy of this motion.
- That we will always stand firm against the politics of hate in all its forms, wherever and however it manifests itself.

# 13.2 Motion Regarding Somaliland's right to be recognised as a sovereign state

Councillor Amina Ali **moved**, and Mayor John Biggs **seconded**, the motion as **tabled**.

Following debate, the motion was put to the vote and was **agreed**. Accordingly it was:

### **RESOLVED:**

#### This Council notes:

- The first Somalilanders living in England settled in Tower Hamlets as early as the 19<sup>th</sup> century, working as seafarers on the local docks in this borough.
- 2. Many of the early Somaliland settlers settled in Cable Street, where in the 1930s along with the Jewish and other local communities they fought against fascism when Mosley's black shirts marched through Tower Hamlets ready to divide communities.
- 3. That Somalilanders merchant seafarers went on to fight for Britain from their base in Tower Hamlets during the first and second world wars, many losing their lives for King and country. After the war years the small Somaliland community worked hard to continue to contribute to the economy of Tower Hamlets.
- 4. Somaliland declared independence from the Republic of Somalia in 1991 following a long war.
- 5. That Somaliland has never been recognised by the UN or the African Union despite a campaign by its politicians, diplomats and prominent citizens.
- 6. The Somaliland government does not receive international aid and it has kept its waters free from piracy.

### This Council believes:

- 1. That Somalilanders have made a significant contribution to the London Borough of Tower Hamlets and Somali-landers are the one of the oldest communities in Tower Hamlets.
- 2. That Somalilanders have contributed to the local economic and cultural makeup of Tower Hamlets becoming proud members of this borough.
- 3. The Somaliland community in Tower Hamlets has continued to have strong cultural and economic links with Somaliland and has been a strong voice in the advocacy for an independent Somaliland.
- 4. That this council should be strongly urged to support the growing pressure to recognise Somaliland as an independent state allowing it a seat at the United Nations
- 5. That this council should recognise the strength of the Somaliland's cause and the fact that it is a stable democracy with four successful and peaceful elections over the past two decades, with the inclusive democratic institutions based on universal suffrage. Somaliland is an active partner in the horn of Africa, actively working with the international community in the fight against extremism and terrorism.

- 6. Somaliland presents a strong case for recognition under international law; it meets the criteria for statehood, and effective government, a defined territory and with the capacity to enter into relations with other states
- 7. Somaliland wants formal recognition for what has already existed since 1991.
- 8. An independent Somaliland can serve as an example to the region of the establishment of peace and democracy.
- 9. That recognition would help to entrench democracy in the Horn of Africa.
- 10. That recognition would also help to strengthen international cooperation in the fight against terrorism and the dumping of toxic waste in the region.
- 11. That recognition would allow Somaliland to attract international investors and tourists creating jobs for its growing young population and allow it to interact with the international institutions like the World Bank, African Bank, EU and the United Nations.

### This Council resolves:

1. To support the campaign to recognise Somaliland as an independent state. Support for this motion will show that this Council has listened to the Somaliland community in Tower Hamlets and that we recognise them as an integral part of the London Borough of Tower Hamlets.

The meeting ended at 10.45 p.m.

Speaker of the Council